Southern Connecticut State University 

F A C U L T Y S E N A T E 

Minutes of January 22, 2014
http://www.southernct.edu/facultysenate/senateminutes/
The ninth meeting of 2013-2014 was called to order at 12:10 pm by President William Faraclas.

Members Present/Absent (Members absent are designated in bold)

	Emmanuel Emenyonu (Accounting)
	Ramon Vega de Jesus (Couns/Sch Psych)
	Luisa Piemontese (WLL/Foreign Language)
	Mel Prince (Marketing)
	 (Part-Time Faculty)
	Heather Pizzanello  (Social Work)

	Joseoh Manzella (Anthropology)
	Jim Fullmer (Earth Science) 
	Lisa Vitale (World Literature  Language)
	Maria Diamantis    (Mathematics)
	David Pettigrew (Philosophy)
	Stephen Monroe Tomczak

(Social Work)

	 Greg Cochenet (Art)
	Sam Andoh (Econ/Finance)
	Leon Yacher (Geography)
	John Scheuermann (Mathematics)
	Jim Dolan

 (Physics)
	Jessica Kenty- Drane (Sociology)

	Meghan Brown  (Athletics)
	Beena Achhpal (Education)
	Nikos Chrissidis (History)
	Wes O’Brien  (Media Studies)
	Kevin Buterbaugh (Political Science)
	Patricia Major (Special Ed/Reading)

	Jonathan Weinbaum (Biology)


	Peter Madonia      (Ed Leadership)
	Michelle Thompson  (History)
	Mark Kuss (Music)
	Gayle Bessenoff (Psychology)
	Ron Tamura (Special Ed/Reading)

	Adiel Coca (Chemistry)
	Joel Dodson (English)
	Jerry Dunklee (Journalism)
	Chris Denhup (Nursing)
	Kevin Colwell (Psychology)
	Larry Nye (Theatre)

	Derek Taylor  (Communication)
	Mike Shea (English)
	Elsie Okobi

 (Library Science)
	Lisa Rebeschi   (Nursing)
	William Faraclas (President)
	Susan Cusato (Past President)

	Deborah Weiss  (Com Disorders)
	Paul Petrie

 (English)
	Rebecca Hedreen (Library Science)
	(Part-Time Faculty)
	Deb Flynn (Public Health)
	 Elizabeth Keenan (UCF)

	Amal Abdel Raouf (Computer Science)
	Matt Rothbard  (Exercise Science)
	Jeff Dickens

(Library Services)
	(Part-Time Faculty)
	Jan Jones (Recreation/ Leisure)
	Chris Petto (Grad Council)

	Michelle Lawler (Counseling)
	Robert Gregory  (Exercise Science)
	Rick Bassett (Management)
	(Part-Time Faculty)
	Catherine Koehler (Science Ed/Env Stud)
	Mary Papazian (SCSU President)

	Guests: Tracy Tyree, Jaye Bailey
	Guests: 
	Sarah Green (Student Government)
	
	
	


Approval of Minutes: December 4, 2013 – approved as submitted.
Announcements --   Secretary Diamantis reminded all Senators that the next Senate meeting (2/5/14) will be held in the Ballroom of the Adanti Student Center.
Invited Speaker:  President Papazian  (12:30-12:45 pm) --- address the Senate on the potential move of SHHS to off campus.
· as a member of our Senate I am not invited to come but rather to speak and be on the agenda.

· Couple comments:  in reference to the Senate letter that no one ever talked to this body, I do want to remind all that on my address to the faculty and staff last fall, I announced that we will explore such facilities off campus.   “Explore” is an active verb and you actually have to do something.  I have been here a few times and no one has asked me about it.  Also as we have discussed the ExcelCT issue, no discussion was ever raised on this topic.  I just wish to remind all that the tone of the request needs to be toned down.  In the interest of fostering lines of communication between this body and my office, we (myself and the Provost) have offered to do regular reports for 10 minutes and be on the agenda on a regular basis.  No action has been taken by this body.
· SHHS issue:  there have been plans and long discussions before my arrival to consolidate the Health and Human Service departments which are spread over the campus, thus faculty doesn’t interact; if all stays as is, the SHHS building was next in the horizon of master planning; there was a decision made a while back, that the new A&S building was to provide some space for the SHHS but that didn’t happen with the plans; Bob Sheeley is saying that we don’t have any more land for further buildings in our current main campus, and we can’t do anything since we have wet lands.  We are reviewing our MS plan later this spring and we will look at everything; reality is that our programs have to be connected with community and health providers directly; we are not known in the way we should be known;  I am out in the community and I hear that we are not in people’s first line of contact, but we do a lot under the radar;  we are not known;  there is an important element of being accessible and so should be our programs;  we are not on a bus line and it is costly for community folks to come on campus.
· Enrollment is down, we have lost students this year and this translates to loosing money and our competition is enormous.  UCONN is building off campus branches.  So we need to maximize who we are.

· SHHS given that is important field for the community, we need to think about this carefully, this school needs to be integrated with the community needs.  We are thinking to extend SCSU campus, not relocating SCSU.

· Rumors are that Gateway advisors are advising students to go to other schools than coming here.
· For the SHHS there is also a political issue as we look to extend the campus, one is the tax property for a new building and expenses for the land;  we looked a various properties.  We are looking at one option the former Gateway old site (Long Wharf).  On the surface, we are trying to move that site under our own control as property - still in process (there was a meeting on 1/13 at 9 am with many folks when we were told that was an option).  Positives:  already owned by CSU system, on bus line, near highway, near hospital, near many places we can collaborate with.  We also run shuttle to train station, thus we can extend the line there.
· We are keeping options open and while saving tax money we will use money to renovate that building.  We will look at our own campus but it seems we have reached our limit.
· We will need to do a feasibility study first as we look at the needs of our school.

The following questions (and answers) were discussed further:
· Parking issues? Students’ access to main campus for their other coursework?

Parking there is no issue.  Discussion needs to be around the students coming to main campus to take other classes.  Possibility of having modern resources is attractive, with addition that they study near the hospital where they will find a job.  It is not unusual for professional schools to move closer to the area they are servicing.  It is a question worth discussing further.  
· It is an opportunity area for close proximity to train, highway, and bus lines.
· How about the area of old student center, Seabury hall area and parking lots, can something be built there?

· We are working with that, two issues: water land and neighbors accepting the building there, which they rejected in the past.  

· The support services (ie library services) for SHHS students and faculty needs to be examined very very closely as the move is being seriously considered.
· Yes all resources and support issues need to be discussed carefully. We are short of space here; and we wouldn’t have money to do anything with Long Wharf until next year, so, we will be examining it for 12-18 months before we make any decisions.

· What steps can we take next semesters/asap, to get students’ input?

· Part of the planning process; survey; focus groups and share info with them; even involve alumni of what it meant for them; both grads and undergrads; 

· This is such a complicated issue:  we need to examine it from all directions; facts have to all come in; it has many many facets that need to be examined carefully;  

· We haven’t made any decisions; we are exploring; we identified one site but we are trying to keep our options open; we need to examine all issues carefully and then decide;
· Lack of comprehensive university discussion versus SHHS inclusion only; upset about Gray’s letter without mentioning our other strengths; offended by the lack of strengths of our comprehensive university;

· All universities disagreed with that letter; liberal arts foundation is the strength of all of our programs; we know the value of that; but emphasis here is that we do have particular areas of strength, we are the only comprehensive university with HHS departments in the state of CT.  We do not have adequate SHHS facilities today to face the needs of our school…the only such school in the system.  It is not the fullness of our identity.
· No controversy of needing a new building and resources.  Issue of controversy is moving it out of the main campus and one more issue is enrollment’s impact to moving; we can learn from Western (that has split campuses) and all its controversies for students.  Also our current clinic services senior citizens who will not come to the other site, they are not fond of downtown New Haven; as elderly they come where they have access to parking and they feel this is a very positive area/location for them.   As a last comment, if SHHS is the only such education in the state and it is our strength, why do we move it out of our main campus? That is not easy to understand, take out a program that we are known about.

· What if we go through the process about relocation on campus but we don’t find anything.  Choices then will be: nothing here and not desired to move out.  Our students go out to the hospitals daily for their education now.  We have seen a drop in enrollment and we have a good graduate SHHS programs where we have seen an increase of enrollment, but we can’t accommodate them.  We have a capacity issue right now.

· Hoping that as the master facilities plan is being reviewed, we consider building upwards (higher than two floor buildings) versus more buildings.  Why can’t we go to higher levels?  We need to think about our community we serve, ask our students, survey our students to meet their needs, too. 
· We don’t need an identity, we have it but we are loosing enrollment.
· We need to let everyone know what we do; we shouldn’t take that space, because the citizens of New Haven will think that SCSU is following Gateway’s old building; we need to continue telling them who we are and what we do.

President’s Report – the report was distributed and following items discussed: 
Item 5:  Faculty Creative Activity Research Grants – 68 applications received, yet 29 will be funded.  Originally fringe benefits were not charged but this year $25,000 was taken out to cover such, thus reducing the awards from 34 to 24.  The Provost found funding to raise the number to 29.  Additional possibilities will be considered by an ad-hoc committee (Peter Madonia, Bill Faraclas, David Pettigrew, Maria Diamantis)
Item 6:  Proposed Faculty Senate agenda for the Spring 2014: There is a long list of such items.
Item 8:  Ideas presented from the faculty for Faculty Senate consideration:

1. Ban tobacco smoking on all campus grounds

2. Take action to upgrade healthy eating environment on campus

3. Ensure the presence of a faculty dining area on campus, separate from the ASC food court

Item 9:  Honors Convocation:  Thursday, May 1, 2014 at 7 pm – last day of classes.  Please inform your departments.
Item 10: Faculty Opinion Survey on Administrators/Administrative Offices. The issue was raised by a number of faculty since this was done in the past, it will be discussed by Executive Committee.   Recommend exploration by ad noc committee.
The SOS needs to be discussed and the Student Policy committee will be evaluating the existing form (which was a temporary to be piloted survey) and will bring results to the Senate. All senators are invited to volunteer for this task.

- AAUP and Senate retreat in the spring semester

There is a motion to lift the tabled motion of the APC Student Survey.  Senators for the motion:  20.  Opposed:  2.  Motion approved.
Concerns about SOS and its impact in the P&T process.  If the SOS is not continued, the P&T needs to make changes so that faculty for review are not confused.  Many senate documents will need to be coordinated so that the correct information is displayed.  Information should be going out explaining that contractually the department needs to approve the evaluation survey.
After lengthy discussion on the SOS issue, a motion to table the SOS decision was seconded.  One opposed, majority of the senate accepted.  Motion approved.
Program prioritization:  is a process that will provide information of all graduate programs to the SCSU community and then there will be further discussion of what we do with that information/data.  All programs will be categorized in 5 quintiles and the program at the lowest end will be considered for elimination (the recommendation from the first evaluation).   

Faculty Travel Funds --  Faculty can apply for second trips as long as the total amount is within the contractual limit of $1500 -  there are many concerns about this pot of money.
OLD BUSINESS -- none
NEW BUSINESS:  none
Standing Committee Reports:

· Academic Policy -- Dr. David Pettigrew – no report
· Elections -- Dr. Matthew Rothbard  ---  the results of the Special Elections  were disseminated to faculty
· Finance -- Dr. Peter Madonia  there is $178,000 for FT Travel and no remaining PT funds.  This needs to be addressed with President Papazian since there is so much money remaining.  
· Policy -- Dr. Gayle Bessenoff – no report 
· Rules -- Dr. Adiel Coca – no report
· Student Policy  -- Dr. Ron Tamura – no report
· Technology -- Dr. Jeff Dickens –   Next committee’s meeting will collate information gathered.   
· UCF Update – Dr. Elizabeth Keenan – no report
· Graduate Council Update – Dr. Christine Petto – (a) the Graduate Council By-Laws will be presented for approval at next Faculty meeting.  (b) The Town Hall meeting on the Prioritization is scheduled for Friday, 1/31 at 2-4 pm in EN C 112.

· FASP / USPaRC Update – Dr. Pettigrew/Dr. Madonia – no report
Motion to adjourn 2:10.
Respectfully submitted,
Maria Diamantis

Faculty Senate Secretary
